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   Herbert Ouida escaped the World Trade Center attack without a scratch. But he 
lost his youngest son, Todd, who was working 28 floors above him at Cantor 
Fitzgerald. 
 
   "I'm 59.  He's 25.  He should have lived and I should have died," said Ouida, 
executive vice president of the World Trade Centers Association.  "I sometimes 
have that thought.  But then I stop myself, because that wasn't my choice. 
 
   "The only choice I have is how I spend the rest of my life, and I'd like to 
make it a monument to my son. " It has been nearly a month since the tragedy, 
and like many North Jersey families the Ouidas are navigating new and 
emotionally wrenching territory.  They have found their grief complicated with 
relief over Herbert's survival. 
 
   They know many other families who lost loved ones in the disaster. 
 
   Herbert lost five friends from the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey. 
Their son Jordan, who works for Cantor Fitzgerald in London, knew dozens from 
the brokerage house who died.  He flew into New York a few days after the attack 
and has spent the past two weeks visiting families of the missing and attending 
Cantor memorials, including the one for his brother. 
 
   On Sept. 30, the family held Todd's memorial at the Central Unitarian Church 
in Paramus.  A day later, they attended a memorial in Central Park for Cantor 
employees. And on Thursday, Herbert went to a memorial at Madison Square Garden 
for 74 missing Port Authority employees. 
 
   "This is much bigger than Todd," said Andrea Ouida, a former library 
director, adding that the family has received hundreds of cards, e-mails, and 
phone calls since her son's death. 
 
   "If Todd died in a car accident, we would still have support of family and 
friends," she continued.  "But because of the magnitude of this tragedy, there 
is a much broader group of people reaching out to us.  It has affected everyone, 
and people need to feel connected to it in some way. " Sept. 11 started as a 
typical day for Herbert and Todd Ouida.  They left their house on Clarendon 



Court in River Edge and boarded an NJ Transit train at 6:10 a.m. for their 
commute to the city. 
 
   As on most days, they made small talk about their favorite baseball team, the 
Yankees.  Herbert quizzed Todd, a foreign-currency option trader, about work and 
encouraged him to attend his aunt's birthday party. 
 
   The cake was waiting at the family's home, and relatives were coming. Todd 
responded that he had recently seen his aunt and was going to the Yankees game. 
The two parted ways for the last time around 6:45 a.m. Herbert took the ferry 
in.  Todd, complaining that it was too cold, took the PATH train. 
 
   At 8:48 a.m., American Flight 11 crashed into the north tower. 
 
   Herbert Ouida was in his 77th-floor office.  The impact shook the building, 
knocking over a display case.  A co-worker came running in, asking hysterically, 
"What should we do? " Herbert, a veteran of the 1993 World Trade Center attack, 
advised her to head up to the 78th floor and catch an elevator. But the 
elevators weren't working.  So the two joined thousands of others on a slow but 
orderly trek down the stairwell. His most vivid memories, he said, are the burn 
victims, the shoes and glass covering the stairwell, and the firemen. His 
thoughts, he said, were with his son, who he assumed was attempting the same 
harried escape. 
 
   "When I saw those firemen, I said, 'God bless you,^" he remembered.  "I told 
them my son was on the 105th floor.  But those guys were going to their death. " 
Herbert eventually made his way to his daughter's home on the East Side.  As he 
waited for news about Todd, he did the math in his head.  It probably would take 
Todd about a minute a floor to make it down. Plenty of time, if only the crash 
had not trapped his son and hundreds of others. 
 
   On Sept. 12, the family gathered at their River Edge home, hoping for a phone 
call. Friends canvassed city hospitals with Todd's photo and staked out a Cantor 
assistance center waiting for news of survivors. 
 
   When no news came that day, Andrea conceded that Todd was probably dead. 
Herbert was less willing to accept the news, convinced that time was on Todd's 
side.  He described his son as having a smile that lights up a room, and he 
can't envision him as anything but alive. 
 
   "I truly believe I'll see my son again," he said. "I have to have contact 
with my son.  I never got the chance to say goodbye. . . .  I never had the 
chance to hug him and tell him I love him. There is something missing for me. " 
Initially, Herbert questioned his actions, thinking he should have tried to call 
his son or attempted to rescue him. 
 



   But family members reminded him that he did all he could. "I said, 'Your 
instincts were to get out,^" Andrea said.  "He was probably doing the same 
thing.  If he would have called, no one probably would have been there.  But you 
can't help thinking: 'I was in the same building and I wasn't able to help 
him.^" As the days passed, though, grief took center stage.  The family gave 
authorities in New York a hairbrush and a saliva sample for DNA testing.  They 
applied for a death certificate and took a boat trip down to ground zero. 
 
   For Herbert, the boat trip Sept. 28 did little more than confirm the evil 
that was perpetrated on the thousands killed, injured, or left homeless.  But 
for Andrea, it helped. 
 
   "I felt strongly that I needed to see the site, because that is where my son 
is," she said.  "It satisfied the part of me that needed to do it.  But it 
didn't make it any more real for me because I looked at all that rubble and 
thought: How could there be 5,000 people in there? " It's Thursday morning and 
Andrea is sitting at the kitchen table of the family's three-bedroom English 
colonial, sorting through sympathy cards.  "This is my morning ritual," she 
said.  "We're still getting 20 cards a day. " There are nearly 500 cards stacked 
neatly in two wicker baskets. 
 
   The most meaningful, Andrea say, are those from Todd's friends, who recount 
his generosity, broad smile, and love of family.  One is from a colleague in 
Brazil. Another came from a high school pal in California and yet another from a 
fraternity brother in Michigan, where Todd went to the University of Michigan. 
 
   "I want to share this picture with you because I think it best demonstrates 
my memories of Todd -- literally offering his open arms to all, smiling widely, 
and instilling a sense of calm and happiness to those around him," wrote Steven 
Lubitz, who included a photo of a smiling Todd at a fraternity function in 
Toronto in 1996. 
 
   Todd lives on throughout his family's home.  His bedroom remains untouched, 
and the living room is filled with photos of the good-looking kid with the 
penetrating eyes and brash smile.  There are photos of Halloweens and 
Christmases past. Todd in his high school football uniform.  Todd in a tuxedo at 
his sister's wedding. Todd hamming it up with his friends from Cantor. 
 
   Offers of help have poured in from relatives, friends, and, in some cases, 
strangers.  A woman the family hadn't seen in 10 years baked brownies.  A Port 
Authority officer from River Edge sent a stained-glass window with the word 
"Love" engraved in it.  And a church youth group from North Haledon sent a poem, 
a teddy bear, and a package of M&Ms.  "People were literally begging to help 
us," Herbert said. "It makes you feel good, but you don't want it.  You don't 
want the flowers, food, or cards.  You want your son. " Nearly 700 people turned 
out at Todd's memorial -- 250 more than expected.  The family had to turn down a 



request by the River Dell football team to attend the memorial in uniform for 
lack of space.  But the church pews were crowded with relatives, customers, and 
friends of Todd, including his third-grade teacher and a psychiatrist who 
treated him for a panic disorder that kept him out of elementary school for two 
years. 
 
   It was a simple ceremony featuring dozens of photos of Todd. Alex Morik, his 
brother-in-law and a Giants fan, wore a Jets cap in Todd's honor.  And Jordan 
delivered the eulogy, describing Todd as a courageous overachiever and a huge 
sports fan, who would do anything for his sister and grandparents. 
 
   "I would not have traded the time we had for anything," Jordan said. "Yes, it 
was too short.  Yes, it was unfair, and yes, I would have loved to say goodbye. 
But you have touched us all in such a way, Todd, that your memory will live with 
us forever. " For Herbert, the realization that Todd is gone came when he 
attended his first Yankees game without his son, on Sept. 28.  He arrived an 
hour early and made his way down to the seats they had shared.  They were empty. 
He sat and wept. 
 
   "I had to just sit there and share the time with Todd," he said. 
 
   For Andrea, it's more mundane things.  She opened up the cabinet and saw 
Todd's favorite cereal, Cinnamon Life. 
 
   The most difficult event, so far, was the first birthday party on Sept. 23 
for his niece and goddaughter, Ashley.  It was supposed to be a fun-filled 
affair with lots of children. Instead, it became an intimate, somber gathering 
for the family. 
 
   "It was very difficult and sad," said his sister, Amy Morik. 
 
   The family also is wrestling with how to remember Todd.  And they are looking 
for some larger way to help -- possibly by setting up a foundation for children 
with panic attacks and helping to promote the Cantor Fitzgerald Relief Fund. 
 
   As for the buildings that were destroyed, Herbert said they should be rebuilt 
with the same mission each had before the attack -- promoting international 
trade, cultural understanding, and peace.  But he insisted there should be a 
memorial for the victims, whom he described as different kinds of heroes. 
 
   "The same courage, commitment, energy, and boldness that was displayed by 
those who gave their lives in this attack should inspire all of us to go forward 
with a new trade center complex," Herbert said. 
 
   "We're going back.  Absolutely.  They destroyed the symbol.  But our mission 
goes on. " Staff Writer Michael Casey's e-mail address is 



casey(at)northjersey.com 
 
GRAPHIC: 3 COLOR PHOTOS - 1 - CARMINE GALASSO / STAFF 
PHOTOGRAPHER - Andrea and 
Herbert Ouida in their River Edge home, amid reminders of their son Todd. Todd 
Ouida died in the trade center attack; Herbert Ouida escaped unhurt.; 2 - Family 
photos show Todd Ouida as a child, left,; 3 - and above with his niece and 
goddaughter, Ashley Morik.; 4 - PHOTO - A family photo shows Todd Ouida at his 
sister Amy's 


